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	Minutes of the Board of Directors

	Date/Time
	23 October 2015

09.30

	Location
	Village Hotel, Brailsford Way, Chilwell, Nottingham   NG9 6DL

	Attendees
	Initials
	
	Attendees
	Initials
	

	Colin Povey 
	CP
	Chairman 
	Bridget Blow
	BB
	Appointed Director

	Catherine Vaughan
	CV
	Catherine Vaughan
	Tracy Clarke
	TC
	Appointed Director

	Jo Adams
	JA
	CEO 
	Debbie Ryan
	DR
	Elected Director

	Martyn Wilks
	MW
	Elected Director
	
	
	

	Fran Steele
	FS
	Elected Director
	Julie Tucker
	
	Interim Director of Finance 

	Charlotte Rose
	CR
	Elected Director
	Sara Symington
	SS
	Director of Performance

	Sally Horrox
	SH
	Elected Director
	Yvonne Bacon
	YB 
	Minutes


	Apologies
	Initials
	
	
	Circulation List

	Vicky Annis
	VA
	Elected Director
	
	


	1
	Chairman’s Opening Remarks


	Action

	1.1
	The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and apologised for the slightly later than normal circulation of the Board packs. He explained that he planned to continue to refine the paperwork for future meetings in conjunction with JA. He also said that feedback from Board members on the meeting pack format would be welcome.


	

	1.2
	CP went on to outline the feedback he had received from Sport England about England Netball as part of his introduction to the NGB and commented on his first impressions of the sport. He said that it was immediately obvious that the game had many strengths and an abundance of dedicated people involved as employees or volunteers. Equally he said there were concerns from both the Board and the Executive team about the amount of bureaucracy and complexity in the way the organisation worked.


	

	1.3
	The meeting noted that in recent times Sport England had raised concerns over netball’s governance model and over certain aspects of its financial and business controls.  CP said that the actions instigated by the Board in response to these concerns had been welcomed but that further action was likely to be necessary.  The Board also noted the threat of Sport England funding levels being reduced in the short term if performance targets were not achieved and in the longer term given the overall pressure on Government expenditure.  On a more positive note Sport England have welcomed our recent increases in participation and acknowledged that within the elite game our levels of success remained ahead of many other sports.

	

	
	
	Action

	1.4
	CP said that he hoped the new Board would quickly get to grips with both the operational and strategic challenges that the game faces. He added that he wanted the Board to discuss matters in an open, transparent way: to clearly differentiate between its executive and non-executive roles and to ensure that the Board and Executive Team develop clear strategies and operational plans that can continue to underpin a vibrant game at all levels.


	

	2.
	Apologies for Absence 


	

	2.1
	Apologies were received from VA
	

	3.
	Declaration of any Conflict of Interest
	

	3.1
	There were no conflicts of interest to report although SH wished to remind the meeting that she continued to work in other sports on commercial and rights holder issues. TC asked the meeting to note that she held one other non-executive role which is with Sky.


	

	3.2
	The Chairman asked all Directors to ensure any potential conflicts of interest over agenda items were discussed with him prior to future Board meetings.  ACTION

  
	ALL

	4.
	Minutes of Previous Meetings


	

	4.1
	Board Meeting (21 July 2015)
	

	4.1.1
	Minute 5.0 – pg 6 of 9 should read ‘FSI were negotiating’ rather than ‘FSI were trying negotiating’. With this amendment the minutes were approved.


	

	4.2
	Board Meeting (19 September 2015) – the minutes of this meeting were approved.


	

	4.3
	Annual General Meeting (19 September 2015) – draft


	

	4.3.1
	Minute 10.0 – pg11 of 20 - The Board requested that the minutes included a fuller reference to the out-going Chairman’s remarks regarding comments on social media and noted that these minutes would be referred to the 2016 AGM for approval.  ACTION

	JT

	4.3.2
	In addition the Chairman asked for these minutes to be put into the standard house-style template. CP also noted that the voting numbers needed to be reconciled and more clearly recorded.  ACTION

	JT

	4.4
	Nominations Committee (1 September 2015) – the minutes of this meeting were approved.


	

	4.5
	Super League Annual Joint Meeting (29 September 2015) – the minutes of this meeting were approved.


	

	
	
	Action



	5.
	Matters Arising 


	

	5.1
	Board Meeting 21 July 2015


	

	
	Minute 12.0 - Follow up action still outstanding and now required regarding the tax treatment of future events and recoverable VAT. ACTION

	JT

	5.2 


	Nominations Committee 1 September 2015

	

	
	The Board noted the difficulties that had been experienced and timelines involved in managing the transition to establish a full complement of new Directors. It was agreed that there was a need to keep Board succession planning clearly in view and to seek ways to improve further the processes surrounding this important task. CP confirmed that he had asked BB to examine these matters with a view to the Board considering recommendations during 2016. It was agreed that it was desirable to have more high calibre candidates with appropriate skills coming forward in future and to improve the communications so that the likelihood of this being possible was increased.  ACTION 


	CP/BB

	5.3


	Super League Annual Joint Meeting 29 September 2015
	

	5.3.1
	The Board raised an issue relating to the approval of the Super League budget, JA confirmed that an amount relating to Super League had been included in the overall budget that had already been approved. SH confirmed that further work was needed to establish a final more detailed budget and that this would be completed after the Super League meeting scheduled for November. ACTION

	JA/SH

	5.3.2
	JA confirmed that EN planned to conduct a full review of the Super League and would need to consider the best format for 2017 at the earliest opportunity because as things stand the 2017 Super League season would straddle two years within EN’s funding programme from Sport England.  ACTION 


	JA

	
	
	Action

	6
	INF Congress

	

	
	The Board received a brief paper on,  and noted the following items from,  the INF Congress which had been held in Sydney in August:

· EN’s presentation in respect of the NWC 2019 was well received. 

· There had been criticism of the draw format for the competition and this will need to be reviewed ahead of NWC 2019. ACTION  

· The 2019 competition will take place at one venue because having a split venue meant that in Sydney the weaker teams played in a seperate venue with poorer facilities, in front of  very small audiences. Training facilities should also be better in Liverpool.

· The INF CEO Clare Briegal is looking at governance issues relating to INF.

· Cheryl Danson HLM and Mary French HLM were given international service awards. 

· Janet Wrighton will remain on the INF Europe Board but it was noted that the INF Board elections had further strengthened representation from outside our Region. 


	JA

	7.
	CEO Report 
	

	
	JA had circulated a summary report covering current activities as part of the Board pack. CP commented that he anticipated that this report would contain a fuller commentary in future but that both he and JA were keen to avoid the duplication of information and multiple report format that had been required in the past. 


	

	7.1
	· The Board endorsed this approach but was keen to ensure that certain information that had previously been included in the Board Assurance pack remained in view.  The Board will want to continue to be able to track significant trends and performance against the established KPI’s. JA and JT commented that in its present state the Board Assurance pack did not have consistent KPI’s, and was more a list of activities that were going on quarterly.  This report had been superceded with the KPI sheet that accompanied the Risk Register which identified ALL contractual Sport England KPI’s. It was agreed that the Executive team would continue to refine the report format and seek to ensure that all critical performance information was visible to the Board. All Board members were invited to provide feedback and flag any areas where they thought information was lacking. ACTION 


	ALL


	
	
	Action



	7.2
	· JA and JT expressed concern that previously the Executive team had not had access to promptly produced management accounts and other critical management information. It was agreed that as a matter of priority the existing management routines should be streamlined and improved to ensure monthly management accounts could be produced by week 3 of the following period. The Board noted that currently EN’s IT systems meant that it was difficult to integrate activities and reporting arrangements. ACTION 


	JA

	7.3
	· JA reported that she anticipated a material reduction in funding from Sport England

in the next cycle of the Whole Sport Plan (WSP) and confirmed that as a 

consequence she had asked JT to  complete an Internal Business Review 

and provide a report to the Board with a proposal for how to address the

likely funding deficit.  ACTION   
· JA suggested and the Board agreed that it was desirable for EN to formulate 

plans for the medium term that would drive a significant reduction in the 

dependency that the sport had on Sport England funding.  ACTION  


	JT
JA

	7.4
	Development


	

	
	· The Board welcomed the news that the development team is hitting its participation

targets and noted that Helen Wynn is currently heading up the department whilst Fran is away on maternity leave.  
· The Board noted that EN is predicting its highest achieving year for APS 

results in December.

· The Make the Game Live Conference had not been as well attended as we would

have liked by umpires because of an alternative conference being staged two weeks beforehand.  JA is working with the organisers to try to ensure this does 

not happen again.  ACTION
· EN will continue to work to engage more umpires and officials. EN’s strategy 
encompasses this and the Executive team is seeking to establish specific
targets and include these in future KPI reports. JA to finalise with HW.  ACTION
· JA informed the Board that the facilities audit work which had been undertaken 

is essential to the organisation’s future operating efficiency. The Facilities Manager

has now mapped the entire country and this will inform our medium term plans to

create robust competition strategies and influence future facility build.  
· EN will continue to try to grow membership year on year and convert more 

netballers to members. Sport England wants accuracy over “Back to Netballers” transfer to Membership and work is being carried out to obtain the conversion rate from participation projects to membership. JA to embed this in the KPI reporting.  ACTION

	JA

JA

JA

	
	
	Action

	7.5
	Performance


	

	
	JA gave an overview of the recent NETS tournament in Brisbane and reported that 

England performed well in all categories. The Under 18 ladies won the gold medal 

and the Board congratulated the team on their success .It was reported that Sam Meade Coaching Development Officer has some good strategic ideas for development of this 

format of the game in England going forward. 


	

	7.6
	SS gave an update on the NWC 2015 and presented her thinking on how the player pathway and competition structures could be improved. Highlights of her presentation included:

· SS thanked the Board for making available the funds that had allowed her to optimise the team’s preparation plans ahead of the NWC 2015. She highlighted those elements of the programme that had been successful and reported on other aspects that could still have been improved upon. SS considers that in the longer term substantial changes will be needed to the performance pathway in order to provide a stronger pipeline of talent which could be capable of delivering the desired level of success at global events, Recommendations will be brought forward in due course.  ACTION 

· EN’s key objective for the NWC 2015 had been to be in the final and this was not met. SS commented, there was a variety of contributing factors and that the team had achieved the best result possible in the circumstances.  SS’s team were now focused on the international event calendar and the forthcoming World cup in Liverpool. JA advised the results in Sydney would result in a tough discussion with Sport England because of the “payments for results scheme”, but in the circumstances she said she did not believe this would result in a funding cut. JA to report back at next board meeting.  ACTION 

· In the final analysis SS commented that the team was let down by its lack of consistency under pressure and by its error rate in comparison to the top two sides. Our error rate had been 13% in comparison to Australia’s 8% and NZ’s 1%.

· SS felt it was essential to establish a regular calendar of fixtures against the top nations and to further enhance the standard of the Super League. She also felt that it would be necessary to create a consistent winning mentality amongst our top players and to have a stronger high performance culture around the England team. It was noted that in Australia and NZ the elite game had a greater element of professionalism. It was agreed that plans should be formulated to explore the cost and opportunities to adopt a similar framework in England. The Board also asked SS to investigate the possibility of introducing central contracts for the best athletes.  ACTION 
· The Board acknowledged that a comprehensive investment strategy was likely to be required in order to deliver sustained success. It was agreed that essential elements of such a programme of investment were likely to include a comprehensive competition review, a rolling 4 year international calendar and further investment in coaching and officiating programmes. SS was asked to bring forward some firm proposals at the earliest opportunity so that they could be factored into the 2016/17 budget plans and into the next cycle of Whole Sport Plan funding.  ACTION

	SS

JA

SS

SS



	
	
	Action

	7.7
	Commercial and Marketing.

	

	
	JA discussed the good progress that had been made over recent times in creating an effective hierarchy for commercial partnerships and highlighted the value of the Vitality deal over the next 3 years. 

JA reported that she was hopeful that EN was now in a position whereby it could create further value from its commercial properties. In particular she added that she hoped that over the next few years there would be more scope for stronger broadcast revenues and confirmed this remained a priority.

The Board was made aware of a potential claim by an agency arising out of the signing of the Vitality contract but which the Executive team believed to be unfounded. JA was asked to try to resolve the matter amicably and to keep the Board informed of any material costs that may arise.  ACTION

	JA



	7.8
	Human Resources


	

	
	JA reported that the new executive team is working well and will seek to make further cultural changes to the organisation. The Board noted that a staff conference for all employees was scheduled for Q1 2016.


	

	7.9
	Governance


	

	
	· The recent Sport England biannual review shows that the EN assessment has moved from an amber green to green amber rating.

· The final response to the governance review will be prepared shortly and the Board will be given the opportunity to comment on the formal response before it is submitted. ACTION
· The Board was informed that the MyNet mediation process is still on-going and that a further meeting with the supplier is scheduled for mid-November.CV had previously highlighted a number of immediate concerns over the way in which the system was being operated and JT was instructed to take immediate action to address these concerns. The Board further requested that it received regular updates on the status of the mediation process and asked JT to table a paper at the January Board meeting which would recommend the preferred solution to what had been an on-going problem and which she had inherited upon her appointment.  ACTION


	JA

JT

	
	
	Action

	8.
	Management Accounts to 31 August 2015


	

	
	JT gave an overview of the Management Accounts and the  following points were noted:

The accounts showed that for the full year, EN was predicting a small deficit of £88k against an original budget position of a deficit of £55k.  However, JT highlighted that as at 31 August 2015, there was approximately £350k underspend when comparing actuals to YTD budget. JT advised that the main themes coming out of the variance explanations submitted by the budget holders largely related to phasing issues.
· The Board considered it essential that accurate financial information was provided on a monthly basis with variance reporting from the Executive team on their areas of responsibility and acknowledged that this had not previously been provided.

· It was noted that previously,  the Executive team had not been active enough engaged in financial performance monitoring  or budget phasing but the team was now receiving information more frequently to enable it to know where they are against budget.

· The Board acknowledged that attempts had been made historically by members of the Executive team to highlight concerns around financial performance but that they had not been tabled for a formal discussion at Board level.
· It was considered essential that EN understands the implications of potential future cuts to the level of Sport England funding and the likely implications for the organisation should this occur.

· It was noted that there are no issues currently raised by ET for the year end outturn position. However, as things stand EN is tracking £350k behind budget,( i.e an under spend), due to phasing issues and the position is now being monitored as part of the monthly reporting. 
· The Board noted that the September management accounts would be available shortly and JT was asked to circulate them asap.  ACTION

	JT

	9.
	Any Other Business
	

	9.1
	Risk Register


	

	
	· The existing risk register had been reviewed by the Executive team to ensure all areas they felt were risks or areas of concern were transparent to the Board. The previous risk register had included items that were deemed not relevant. The current risk register had been included in the meeting pack together with a summary of the contractual commitments to Sport England. The Board agreed to feedback any comments by the end of the month and noted that the Finance & Audit Committee would further review the document.  ACTION 


	JT/CV


	
	
	Action

	
	· It was considered likely that the funding bid for 2017/21 will in due course be based around the new sports strategy issues identified by the Government, however the contents and themes of this are yet to be advised. The Board noted that the current indication from Government was that NGB’s would have to submit their plans in Q2 2016

	

	9.2
	MyNet


	

	
	There were a number of concerns expressed at the meeting relating to the effectiveness of the MyNet system and to its maintenance costs.  The main issues and actions were covered and noted by the earlier discussions noted above.

	

	9.3
	Date of Future Meetings

	

	
	CP advised that in light of the current issues facing the organisation the Board needed to meet more frequently  and noted that by agreeing to serve on the Board   there was an expectation  that Directors would  be available to attend meetings regularly . CP informed the Board that the proposed timings for future meeting dates had been set in line with the management accounts timetable and in setting the 2016 dates he had hoped it would be possible for Directors to also attend some important netball events;unfortunately, only the Liverpool January date has worked in respect of the established events calendar. 


	

	
	All Directors were asked to confirm their availability for the proposed meeting dates and venues.  ACTION 

In addition the Chairman said he would circulate provisional dates for further meetings and then ask the Company Secretary to set dates for other key meetings.  ACTION


	ALL
CP/JT

	9.4
	Confidentiality

	

	
	The need to keep confidential certain aspects of Board discussions was debated. It was agreed that it was desirable to publish the full minutes on the EN website rather than a summary as, had previously been the case.  It was agreed further that if any matters were considered confidential for commercial or other legitimate reasons the Directors would agree this during each meeting.  ACTION

	ALL


	
	
	Action

	9.5
	Inductions
	

	
	CP confirmed that he would arrange for any outstanding new Director inductions to be completed as quickly as possible now and asked Directors to notify JA what they would like to see covered in their inductions so that plans could be tailored accordingly.  ACTION
	CP

	9.6
	Recognition and Award
	

	
	Responding to a question from DR, JA confirmed that there was an established set of arrangements for EN to recognise and reward contributions from all parties involved in the game.  JA added that she was content with these, including the arrangements for recognising outstanding playing careers.  
	

	Details of next meeting

	Date/Time
	20 January 2016  12.30
	Location
	Liverpool Arena
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Signature of Chair

